It's Time to Adopt Electronic Prescriptions for Opioids

We are running out of ways to emphasize how dire the opioid overdose crisis has become. In 2015, United States drug overdose deaths exceeded 50,000; 30,000 involved opioids.¹ There were more deaths from opioid overdose than not only from motor vehicle accidents, but also than from HIV/AIDS at the peak of the epidemic in 1995.²

The role of surgeons is important for 2 reasons. First, we are likely to encounter many patients on chronic opioids. Older estimates suggest 5% of the general population use opioids chronically.³ Cron et al⁴ found that patients seeing surgeons may have significantly higher rates of use, with 21% of general surgery patients at the University of Michigan Medical Center using opioids at home prior to surgery.

Second, emerging evidence suggests that surgeons are unwittingly enablers of addiction, abuse, and overdosage. Waljee et al⁵ cite administrative data suggesting that 3% to 10% of opioid-naive patients who receive narcotic prescriptions for low-risk surgery continue to take narcotics up to a year later. Moreover, the vast majority of prescription opiate abusers receive the drugs they use through diversion, most often from family members who have excess pills.⁶ And, as Hill et al⁷ document, surgeons frequently supply a large excess of pills, with 72% of narcotics prescribed for 5 outpatient procedures going unused. One hundred seventeen of 127 patients they tracked had excess pills; three-quarters retained the pills instead of disposing them. Cauley et al⁸ also found, in data from the National Inpatient Sample, that rates of postoperative opioid overdosage among patients undergoing inpatient surgery doubled over the last decade. Surgeons are proving to likely be a significant source of the opioid supply fueling the current epidemic.

As a profession that inflicts pain as a necessary part of the care we provide, we have a responsibility to treat our patients' pain effectively and appropriately. But we also have a clear responsibility to help stem the tide of drug overdose deaths. Hill et al⁷ and Haytham et al⁹ detail prescribing practices with evidence of significant benefit. They include:

- 2. Using nonopioid alternatives for patients undergoing procedures with only mild pain.
- Checking the state's prescription monitoring program database to confirm that the patient is not receiving opioids through other clinicians.
- 4. Providing clear disposal instructions. (The FDA's recommended methods of disposal are to flush unused opioids down the toilet, or to bring to a pharmacy or other approved disposal sites.)
- 5. Prescribing the "minimum quantity necessary."

This last is, of course, the trickiest part. Hill et al usefully document how many opioid pills would be adequate to meet the needs of 80% of patients undergoing 5 procedures. For example, after partial mastectomy, 5 pills are sufficient; after lap chole or inguinal hernia, 15 are. These quantities are markedly lower than surgeons usually prescribe.⁷

One reason surgeons prescribe more is that we have generally lacked data to guide our opioid supply decisions—research agencies should support calculation of this information for all types of operations. Another reason, however, is that surgeons may often intentionally overprescribe narcotic pain relievers to meet the needs of 99% of patients (if not 100%). Why? Because, under federal regulations, patients stranded with an insufficient supply for their pain have no straightforward way to get a refill without a written prescription.¹⁰

I once had a patient arrive home out of state after surgery only to find he'd been inadvertently discharged without his script for pain medication. By then, he was miserable with pain. His pharmacy would not accept an emergency prescription by phone. A family member therefore had to drive back to the hospital 2 hours in the middle of the night to pick up a written prescription. It is the kind of experience patients and surgeons are both eager to avoid.

In 2010, however, the U.S. Drug Enforcement Agency issued regulations permitting electronic prescribing for controlled substances.¹¹ Such systems have numerous advantages: they prevent duplicate and forged prescriptions by using 2-factor authentication; reduce dosing errors; cross-reference prescription monitoring program databases; and simplify the prescription process for doctors and patients.^{12,13} Electronic prescribing would make it far easier for surgeons to write smaller prescriptions that meet the needs of 80% of patients, or even 50%, knowing they could remotely order an additional supply if a patient needed it.

The technology is widely available, but few doctors use it. Although 81% of pharmacies are enabled to receive computerized opioid prescriptions;¹² more than 90% of physicians have electronic medical record systems;¹⁴ and most can be enabled for controlled substances—only 8% of physicians are in practices that have enabled that capability and use it.¹⁵

Doing so is clearly feasible. In March, 2016, New York promulgated stringent opioid prescription requirements, including mandatory use of electronic prescriptions. By then, half of the state's doctors were already prescribing controlled substances electronically.¹⁵

With an epidemic of crisis proportions under way, we, as surgeons, must not wait for state and federal governments to require us to adopt practices and tools that could stem the massive oversupply of prescription opioids while still meeting patients' pain needs. Hospitals and practices all over the country are beginning to take action to adopt better systems and routines for prescribing narcotics. Surgeons should strongly encourage and support those efforts, including by advocating with information system managers for the adoption of electronic prescribing. Wherever possible, we should also encourage the collection of data to determine which practices and system designs are most effective.

Above all, however, we cannot sit idly by. We surgeons turn out to be suppliers of the excess prescription opiates fueling addiction and death by overdose. We have to change that. And we now know how we can.

Atul A. Gawande, MD, MPH Ariadne Labs, Brigham and Women's Hospital and the Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health, Boston, MA agawande@partners.org

REFERENCES

- CDC. Multiple cause of death, 1999–2015 results. Available at: https://wonder.cdc.gov/controller/data request/D77;jsessionid=F60367C4EB3D56812E5 66F7818CA0177. Accessed December 13, 2016.
- Anonymous. HIV and AIDS—United States, 1981–2000. MMWR Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report June 1. 2001;50:430–434.
- Kelly JP, Cook SF, Kaufman DW, et al. Prevalence and characteristics of opioid use in the US adult population. *Pain.* 2008;138:507–513.
- Cron DC, Englesbe MJ, Bolton CJ, et al. Preoperative opioid use is independently associated with increased costs and worse outcomes after major abdominal surgery. *Ann Surg.* 2017;265: 695–701.
- Waljee JF, Li L, Brummett CM, et al. Iatrogenic opioid dependence in the United States: are surgeons the gatekeepers? *Ann Surg.* 2017;265: 728–730.

Annals of Surgery • Volume 265, Number 4, April 2017

www.annalsofsurgery.com | 693

Copyright © 2017 Wolters Kluwer Health, Inc. All rights reserved.

The author reports no conflicts of interest. Copyright © 2017 Wolters Kluwer Health, Inc. All

rights reserved.

ISSN: 0003-4932/17/26504-0693 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.000000000002133

^{1.} Counseling patients preoperatively to expect adequate pain control to function (eg, sleep, eat, ambulate) but not to achieve zero pain. (Function is a better indicator than pain level.)

- Jones CM, Paulozzi LJ, Mack KA. Sources of prescription opioid pain relievers by frequency of pastyear nonmedical use. JAMA. 2014;174:802–803.
- Hill MV, McMahon ML, Stucke RS, et al. Wide variation and excessive dosage of opioid prescriptions for common general surgical procedures. *Ann Surg.* 2017;265:709–714.
- Cauley CE, Anderson G, Haynes AB, et al. Predictors of in-hospital postoperative opioid overdose after major elective operations: a nationally representative cohort study. *Ann Surg.* 2017;265: 702–708.
- 9. Kaafarani HMA, Weil E, Wakeman S, et al. The opioid epidemic and New Legislation in

Massachusetts: time for a culture change in surgery? Ann Surg. 2017;265:731-733.

- United States Dept of Justice, Drug Enforcement Agency. DEA Practitioner's Manual, Section 5 (2006; Washington, DC). Available at: https:// www.deadiversion.usdoj.gov/pubs/manuals/pract/ section5.htm. Accessed December 14, 2016.
- Bonner L. Controlled substance e-prescribing now legal in all 50 states. *Pharmacy Today*. 2016;36.
- Surescripts. National Progress Report 2015. Available at: http://surescripts.com/news-center/nationalprogress-report-2015. Accessed December 11, 2016.
- Kaur L, Amirfar VA. E-prescribing: emerging technologies and mandates. *Pharmacy Today*. 2015;49.
- Peckham C, Kane L, Rosensteel S. Medscape EHR Report 2016: Physicians Rate Top EHRs. August 25,2016. Available at: http://www.medscape.com/features/slideshow/public/ehr2016#page=2>. Accessed December 13, 2016.
- Surescripts Press Release. Doctors rapidly adopting electronic prescribing technology to combat prescription fraud and abuse. March 25, 2016. Available at: http://surescripts.com/news-center/press-releas es/!content/doctors-rapidly-adopting-electronic-pre scribing-technology-to-combat-prescription-fraudand-abuse. Accessed December 11, 2016.